
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

July 26, 2017
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, Vice-Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, July 26, 2017, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            Keith Chase

James Gross


*Ryan Maxwell

Bennett Chotiner
James Helsel


Keith Rodgers

*Nick DiFrancesco
William Leonard

Carolyn Van Newkirk
Don Geistwhite







*Ms. Maxwell and Mr. DiFrancesco were not present when Roll Call was taken.
               
     

Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Rhoads & Sinon), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Marketing & Public Relations), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:
Louis J. Verdelli, RBC Capital Markets, LLC:  Mr. Verdelli introduced himself and said that he is Managing Director of RBC Capital Markets.  He is from Hershey and said he has spent his entire 25-year career doing public finance for many of the local governments.  He has worked with Dauphin, Lancaster and York Counties, and most of the local school districts, boroughs and townships, and municipal authorities.  He and Mr. Michael Lexton, who is the Managing Director, will be working with staff on preparing for the refinancing of the 2008A Bonds.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said there are four items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:

1. Minutes of the June 28, 2017 Board meeting

2. Subway Café Lease Amendment
3. Schiavoni Consent to Assignment Agreement
4. DCED Multimodal Fund Grant Resolution
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. Ms. Maxwell and Mr. DiFrancesco were not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:
a)
Bond Underwriter Service Contract:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to sign a contract with RBC Capital Markets of Lancaster & New York City for bond underwriter services.  The underwriter will sell the refunding bonds and guarantee they will be sold working cooperatively with SARAA and the other professionals on the team for the upcoming 2008A Bond refinancing.  On June 5th, SARAA issued a Request for Proposals (RFP) for Bond Underwriting Services.  Thirty-four firms were emailed invitations to submit proposals.   Ten firms submitted RFP’s.  A three member airport staff committee evaluated and scored the RFP’s.  The committee narrowed the firms to a shortlist of three for interviews. The proposals were evaluated on the ability to perform the scope of services, cost, qualifications and the presentation at their interview.  RBC (Royal Bank of Canada) was unanimously selected by the evaluation team.  The Underwriters fees and expenses will be paid from the proceeds of the bonds expected to be issued to refund the 2008A bonds.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to sign a contract with RBC Capital Markets of Lancaster & New York City for bond underwriter services.  The agreement will be for the services related to the refunding of SARAA’s 2008A bonds. The motion was seconded by Mr.  Chotiner and unanimously approved.

Discussion:  Mr. Chase asked Mr. Verdelli what the public finance trends are that the Board members should be aware of.  Mr. Verdelli responded that over the last several years there has been pressure on credit ratings, resulting from rising pension costs and health care cost.  Economic Development projects are also a focal point of investors.  
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard commented that the team of RBC was very professional during their interview and said he feels they are a top notch team.
Mr. DiFrancesco:  Mr. DiFrancesco suggested putting savings from the bond refinancing into an account specifically to use for future bond debt reduction.  Mr. Edwards said staff would discuss this with SARAA’s financial advisor.  
Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Parking Garage Maintenance Agreement:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an agreement with Desman for design, bidding and construction services for repair and preventive maintenance services in the parking garage.  The total value of the agreement will not exceed $17,000 plus expenses (which are estimated at $1,500).  Funds for this project were included in the SARAA 2017 operating budget. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to execute an agreement with Desman for design, bidding, and construction monitoring services for repair and preventive maintenance services in the parking garage.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  

b)  
FIDS Replacement Engineering Agreement:   Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to finalize negotiations and enter into an agreement with Burns Engineering, Inc. in an amount not-to-exceed $49,000 (estimated) for design, bidding and construction services related to the replacement of the flight Information Display System (FIDS) at Harrisburg International Airport.  Funds for this project will come from the SARAA operating funds, reserve accounts, or (as a last resort) the SARAA line of credit. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to finalize negotiations and enter into an agreement with Burns Engineering, Inc. in an amount not to exceed $49,000 (estimated) for design, bidding, and construction services related to the replacement of the Flight Information Display System (FIDS) at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.      

c)
FIDS Vendor Contract:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to allow the Executive Director to finalize negotiations and sign a contract agreement with Infax for the purchase of FIDS software and 5-year support for that software in the amount of $129,153.  Funding for this project will come from SARAA operating funds, reserve accounts, or (as a last resort) the SARAA line of credit.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to finalize negotiations and sign a contract agreement with Infax for the purchase of FIDS software and 5-year support for that software for the cost of $129,153.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chotiner and unanimously approved.  
d)
Passenger Shuttle Bus Purchase:    Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the purchase of one (1) 19-passenger shuttle bus in the amount of $88,500 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA from the long-term parking lot. Funding for this project will come from the Capital Improvement Account and was approved as part of the 2017 Capital Improvement Budget.  The expected delivery time is approximately 150-days from date of order. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the purchase of (1) 19-passenger shuttle bus in the amount of $88,500 for transporting airport parking customers to and from the passenger terminal at HIA from the long-term parking lot.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.  

e)
Information Technology Vehicle Purchase:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the purchase of one 2018 C1500 Silverado Crew-Cab Maintenance Truck to replace the current 2003 Minivan and include the following options:  Contractors Aluminum Truck Cap, Roof Mounted Ladder Rack, Truck Bed-Liner, and ancillary equipment for the total amount not-to-exceed $34,000.  Funding for this project will come from the Renewal and Replacement Account and was approved in the 2017 Capital Improvement Budget.  The vehicle purchase is available via the PA-COSTARS contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board approve the purchase of one 2018 Chevrolet C1500 Silverado Crew-Cab Maintenance Truck to replace the current 2003 Minivan and include the following options:  Contractors Aluminum Tuck Cap, Roof Mounted Ladder Rack, Truck Bed-liner, and ancillary equipment for the total amount not-to-exceed $34,000.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.

f)
Chiller Maintenance Contract, Reject Bids:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to reject all bids from a bid opening on March 7, 2017 for Chiller Maintenance Services at HIA.  Due to the disparity of the low bid and performance issues by that company on the previous contract, SARAA staff spent additional time reviewing previous performance and met with Enginuity to discuss performance issues.  At this point, staff believes it is best to reject all bids, revise the specifications, and rebid the agreement.  Mr. Winfield said that since Enginuity is a client of Rhoads & Sinon, he is recusing himself of any active discussion, and was not involved in any discussions or review of this item with either SARAA or Enginuity.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board reject all bids from a bid opening on March 7, 2017 for Chiller Maintenance Services at HIA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

g)
Restroom Design Selection Agreement:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to finalize negotiations and execute an agreement with The Sheward Partnership, LLC (TSP) for design services for prototypical restroom facilities at HIA.  The agreement will be for an amount not-to-exceed $29,580.00.  Funds for this purchase will come from the SARAA operating budget.  Rehabilitation of the restrooms will occur on a room-by-room basis as funding allows starting with the restroom(s) that have the most critical need.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to finalize negotiations and execute an agreement with The Sheward Partnership, LLC (TSP) for design services for prototypical restroom facilities at HIA.  The agreement will be for an amount not-to-exceed $29,580.00.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.
h)
Perimeter Fence (Construction), GRA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract, contingent upon receipt of an FAA Grant, to Long Fence of Ijamsville, Maryland in the amount of $309,154 to install a perimeter fence at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The FAA will provide 90% of the funds.  SARAA will provide a local 5% match, and request a 5% match from the State Bureau of Aviation.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board award a contract, contingent upon receipt of an FAA Grant, to Long Fence of Ijamsville, Maryland, in the amount of $309,154 to install a perimeter fence at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.

Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through June, 2017):  Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues are 1.8%, or $247,000, above budgeted projections. This resulted from the fact that Airline Revenues are 6.6% above expectations, and Cargo Landing Fees and Unrented Gate Use Fees have exceeded expectations.  Total year-to-date Operating Expenses are 6.3%, or $528,000, lower than budged expectations. This resulted primarily from a mild winter, and from budgeting for four new full-time employees for the full year who were not actually in place until April or May of this year.   Total Net Operating Revenue was $6 million and the Total Income was $832,059.  The coverage ratio is at 1.53%.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Rehab Runway, HIA:  Phase 3 of the Runway Rehabilitation project began on Saturday, July 8th with the relocation of the Runway 13 threshold and the closing of 2,062 feet of pavement at the west end of the runway.  Phase 3 will be completed on August 5th, with the runway threshold being restored to full length on Sunday morning, August 6th.
GRA Runway:  The contractor began work on June 5th.  Paving of the western half of the runway is scheduled for the week of August 7th.  The runway is expected to reopen in mid-August.  A request for approval for a Change Order will be presented to the Board once the final quantities are received.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:   The contractor has brought the site to grade and expects to receive a building permit shortly so that they can begin installing footers.      
Select Transport Hangar:  The contractor is working to complete the installation of footers, piers and masonry block walls.  
Shaner Hotel Group:  The excavator completed installation of underground utilities and completed bringing the site to grade.  High Construction will begin work next week installing footers and foundations.  
Projects being Bid:  SARAA will open bids on the next phase of the runway rehabilitation project on Wednesday, July 26th. 
Rain Event:  Mr. Edwards reported that there was a significant rain event on Sunday evening, July 23rd.  He said that there was over 4.3 inches of rain in a one-hour period, which completely overwhelmed the drainage system not only at HIA but in the Middletown area.  There was significant flooding particularly at the Librandi facility, and the Long Term Parking Lot was inaccessible for a few hours.  There were no adjustments made to the sluice gate.  Due to both the unexpected intensity of the storm and how quickly the flooding event occurred, there was insufficient time to be able to utilize the gate to modulate the water flow through the system.  

c)
Enplanement Report:   Mr. Edwards reported that Total Passengers for June were down 9.4%.  Enplaned Passengers for June were down 10.7%. Load Capacity and Seat Capacity were down.  The year-to-date numbers are fairly consistent with what our projections were.  Total MDT operations are up 2.6% and Total CXY operations are up 8.6%.    
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked staff for their efforts.  He also thanked the selection committee for their efforts with the Bond Underwriter Services selection.
Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner said he found some interesting articles and letters about the airport starting from 1984.
Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase thanked RBC for attending the Board meeting.  He asked them to get familiar with the Strategic Plan and help the Board to be more strategic. 
Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard thanked staff for their efforts with the Bond Underwriter Services selection.
Mr. DiFrancesco:  Mr. DiFrancesco also thanked staff for their efforts with the Bond Underwriter Services selections.  He said that staff has had a continuous track record of taking a very bad debt situation and doing the best that they can to bring it under control.  He commended staff and said that the Board truly appreciates staff efforts in getting the debt burden under control. 
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, August 30, 2017, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 8:55 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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